15th March 2022           		GUARLFORD PARISH COUNCIL 
MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD IN THE VILLAGE HALL ON MONDAY 14th March 2022
Present 
		Councillor  	Mr  M Simpson			Vice Chairman
		Councillor  	The Rvd P Hughes	
		Councillor  	Mr  A Medcalf
		Councillor	Mrs B Hill	

		Councillor 	Mr T Wells			County and District Councillor
		Councillor	Mrs K Wells			District Councillor
		
				Mrs G Hollick				Clerk

		Ms Katie Bone  				Member of the public
		Mr Hocking					Member of the public
		Mrs Gammond					Member of the public
						 
1. Apologies
Cllr Huskinson (Chairman)   
Cllr Fellows 
Cllr Hadley-Roberts
Mrs J Cameron Chairman Guarlford Village Hall
Mr Peter Hughes  Guarlford and Madresfield with Newland  PCC

In order that items on the agenda could be moved forward for discussion with members of the public at the start of the meeting, at this point Cllr Simpson addressed items 3 and 4 on the Agenda
  3. Code of Conduct and Declarations of Interest
1.1 Parish Councillors were reminded that, as required by the Parish Council Code of Conduct Order 2001, revised 2020, they should notify the MHDC Monitoring Officer of any changes to their Register of Interests or the receipt of any unrecorded gifts or hospitality.  They should also declare any personal or prejudicial interests in any of the items of this meeting. 
1.2 There were no declarations of personal or prejudicial interest. 

 4. The Race Relations and Crime and Disorder Acts
Parish Councillors were reminded that all the business carried out and decisions made at this meeting must observe the requirements of the above Acts. 

2.  Public Question and Answer
Cllr Simpson introduced himself as Vice Chairman who would be chairing the meeting in the absence of Cllr Huskinson, Chairman. 

Ms Katie Bone who lives at Thornbury, Rectory Lane, addressed the meeting and informed councillors that she and Mr Hocking were attending to express their concerns over the cedar tree growing in St Mary’s churchyard opposite their property.  Recently, a branch had broken and fallen from the tree during a storm, missing their house but blocking the lane outside. As the tree appeared to be leaning towards their property with overhanging branches, Ms Bone and Mr Hocking were concerned for their own safety and that of their house, as well as any other residents in the area, should a larger branch fall in the future.  
Cllr Simpson explained that the Cedar tree growing at the edge of the churchyard is the responsibility of the church. Rev. Gary Crellin was aware of the situation and had appointed Mr Peter Hughes of Madresfield to oversee any necessary action relating to the cedar tree.  Following recent discussion with the arboriculturist, Mr Jim Unwin, Mr Hughes had sent a report for Councillors’ attention.  Mr Hughes reported that by involving the arboriculturist and carrying out the work to the tree at a cost of over £1,000 the PCC considered that it had met its responsibilities as a tree owner, although it was not possible to give the tree a clean bill of health.  Mr Unwin had informed Mr Hughes that the tree had moved slightly in the past 12 months with some resulting minor cracking in the adjacent wall.  
Mr Hughes had written that the PCC would now discuss the best course of future action but would welcome the views of residents and Councillors.  The options for consideration were:

1. To reduce all of the crown of the tree overhanging the roadside. Mr Unwin did not consider this to be a feasible solution as other healthy live limbs could still snap off
2. Remove all the limbs and crown on the roadside. This would be expensive and Mr Unwin considered that this would mean the tree would lose its amenity value
3. Quoting from Mr Unwin’s report  “Fell.  Given the tree leans over the road and is supported by a wall that is cracking, and given the increased risk of limb breakage, this is my strong recommendation”.
Cllr Simpson told Ms Bone and Mr Hocking that the Parish Council understood the seriousness of their concerns and would report this to Mr Hughes for discussion at the next PCC meeting.  Parish Councillors appreciated that the cedar tree had been an important focal point for residents in the village for many years but that the Parish Council’s main concern was for the safety of residents and visitors to the area. The Clerk was asked to forward these comments on to Mr. Hughes. However, any decisions on the future of the tree would be the responsibility of the PCC. Cllr Simpson thanked Ms Bone and Mr Hocking for attending the meeting.
Mrs Gammond addressed the meeting to say that she was interested to hear the discussion relating to the development recently undertaken at their family business in Clevelode Lane. Cllr Simpson informed the meeting that Mrs. Katherine Harris, acting on behalf of her parents Mr and Mrs Mercer who live opposite Gammonds, was unhappy with the approved application as there were outstanding issues with the height of the development.  County and District Councillor Tom Wells confirmed that he had been contacted by Mrs Harris who had now sought legal advice.  Cllr Wells informed the meeting that although there were minor technical issues with this development relating to landscaping these would be insufficient to raise a stop notice. In view of this he had told Mrs Harris that she would be unlikely to be successful in her attempts to have the building removed as planning permission would not be rescinded. The technical breaches related to Gammonds failure to submit landscaping plans prior to commencement of work.  Cllr Hughes questioned whether this should be considered to be ‘minor technical’ as the ground level had been raised by approximately 2 metres at the front in order to level the area.  This has resulted in the finished height of the building being much higher than he had expected.  Cllr Hughes reported that the plans had shown the position of the development in relationship to the other buildings on site but did not indicate that the finished height would be 2 metres higher than the buildings around it.  Cllr Wells said that the case officer, Sebastian Ash, had correctly followed all appropriate planning department procedure relating to this development.  Cllr Wells suggested to Mrs Gammond that she should submit appropriate landscaping plans as soon as possible so that a decision could be made as to the appropriateness.  Mrs Gammond said that her husband had met with Mrs Harris and offered to incorporate her suggestions into the landscaping plans where possible. Cllr Simpson thanked Mrs Gammond for attending but said that as this was now a planning matter she should address the case officer with landscape plans as soon as possible as suggested by Cllr Wells.  
3 Code of Conduct and Declarations of Interest. – Covered prior to 2. 
4 The Race Relations and Crime and Disorder Acts. – Covered prior to 2.
5. Acceptance of the Previous Minutes
The minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 13th December 2021 had been circulated and read.  There were no matters arising not already on the Agenda of this meeting and it was agreed unanimously that the minutes should be signed by the Vice Chairman. 
6.  Report on local crime statistics
The Clerk informed the meeting that since the last meeting PC Jon Hand had also moved on and our area is now covered by PC Dee Stanley.  Newsletters will now be sent out quarterly, with the next one expected on 1st April.  In the interim the Clerk has registered with ‘Neighbourhood Matters’, an on-line reporting system where the local police report all crime in the Kempsey and Alfrick area.  The Clerk has monitored this and to date had not seen any Guarlford related crime.  PC Dee Stanley has requested that Councillors identify their three main community issues for coming 3 months.  Councillors confirmed these as 1. Speeding traffic 2. Fly tipping and 3. Rural crime.  Cllr Simpson also drew attention to the increased risks of theft of fuel due to recent price rises. The Clerk agreed to forward these comments to PC Stanley
7. Report by Cllrs Tom Wells, District & County Councillor, and Kathy Wells, District Councillor
Cllr K Wells explained to the meeting that the Boundary Commission draft plan had now been submitted for a consultation period with a final decision expected during the summer of this year.  The draft plan shows that Guarlford would remain within the Powick ward which would also include Hanley Swan and Hanley Castle.  Newland would move into Malvern Link.  The changes would result in fewer councillors, with each representing around 2,000 residents.  Powick with approximately 4,000 residents would have 2 councillors standing for election next May 2023
Cllr T Wells confirmed that the Southern By-pass at Worcester is due for completion by autumn 2022.
8.  Report on local footpath issues. 
Cllr Fellows was not present at the meeting but had asked the Clerk to provide an update on the current progress of recent referrals. 
i)The steps on footpath 727 at Clevelode have been assessed as priority 5 and work has been ordered.
ii) The footpath GU 521-C from Rectory Lane is still awaiting assessment
iii) The installation of a stile at New House Farm has been assessed as priority 5 and is under investigation.
9.  Report by Tree Warden
9.1 The Cedar tree in St Mary’s church yard has already been discussed at 2. 
9.2  Tree Warden Cllr Hughes said he would like to make contact with previous tree warden Janet Lomas to discuss local issues. The Clerk suggested that he could also contact Wade Muggleton, the tree warden co-ordinator at WCC.
10. Report from the Village Hall
The Chairman of Guarlford village hall, Mrs Cameron, was not at the meeting but had provided a report. Mrs Cameron reported that to date a total of £30,964 had been raised through fund raising activities and grants but that the goal was to raise a total of £150,000 in order to carry out damp-proofing, installation of new toilets and a new heating system.  Fund raising efforts are continuing and Mrs Cameron expressed her thanks to Guarlford Parish Council for their ongoing support.
11. Malvern Hills Trust Report
Cllr Fellows was not at the meeting but had asked the Clerk to update Councillors on the grass triangle in Rectory Lane.  The Clerk reported that she had received an email from MHT saying that Jonathan Bills, Conservation Officer, was considering the Parish Council’s request for action on the grass triangle.  Councillors asked the Clerk to follow this up as the recent wet weather had led to increasing damage from parking vehicles on this patch of land.
12. Local Traffic Management Sub group update
12.1 Referrals and actions
The Clerk reported that currently there were 2 outstanding referrals awaiting action. 
i) Blakes Lane is awaiting repair and resurfacing 
ii) The broken signpost on Rhydd Road opposite Priestfields should be repaired within 4 weeks of referral date on 28th February. 
12.2  Clevelode Lane,
Councillors thanked Cllr Wells for his assistance in acquiring the white gates in Clevelode Lane which residents report have led to an improvement in reducing the number of speeding vehicles. However some cars are still driving at excessive speed along this carriageway.   
12.3  The Rhydd
Cllr Wells reported that recent investigations have taken place at this junction to consider the feasibility of installing a solar powered warning sign.  Following a site visit by WCC, it was reported that the tree canopy would prevent any such sign from working effectively.  Cllr T Wells suggested that the Parish Council could write to Highways again and suggest that on the northern approach from the Worcester direction, some of the tree canopy could be removed, enabling enough light to reach the solar panel required to power the road sign. On the southern approach from Upton, Cllr Wells considered that there seemed to be enough open space to install a suitable sign, although he recognised that the greatest need for signage was at the approach to the junction from the Worcester direction.  Cllr Simpson suggested that he should arrange another site visit to the junction with Cllr Huskinson and Cllr Fellows when they were both well enough to do so.  Following this they would suggest a suitable action for the Clerk to take. 
12.4  Blakes Lane.
Cllr Hughes informed the meeting that to his surprise the verge-master posts at the junction have been effective in protecting the verge.  There is now a sign on the main road indicating the location of the car park to The Plough and Harrow, which has reduced the number of vehicles turning in neighbouring residents’ driveways. Cllr Simpson suggested that this junction continue to be monitored.  
13.  Parish Environment
13.1 Lengthsman.  
The Clerk reported that the Lengthsman’s contract was due for renewal.  Councillors unanimously agreed that they wished the Clerk to renew his contract.  The Clerk explained that although the budget from WCC has been increased, Mr Moore had indicated that he also wished to increase his hourly rate.  The Clerk agreed to prepare the relevant contracts and forward them to Cllr Huskinson for his attention in the first instance.  The Clerk confirmed that she would discuss with the Lengthsman his new hourly rate and ensure that the number of hours worked did not exceed the budget allocation.
13.2  Defibrillator / first aid training
The Clerk informed the meeting that this is now booked for 19th May.  Councillors unanimously agreed to book the hall to enable this to take place.   The Clerk confirmed that the village hall committee had offered to provide refreshments for the event.  The Clerk agreed to notify local residents with details about this event nearer to the date.  
13.3  Telephone kiosk
The Clerk reported that she had been contacted by several residents who were concerned about the poor state of the telephone kiosk.  Cllr Hughes agreed to meet the Clerk at the kiosk to discuss fitting suitable shelves.
13.4  Proposed wetland in Guarlford
The Clerk reported that she had contacted Severn Trent who are no longer planning to proceed with this venture. 
13.5  Daffodil bulbs
Councillors reported that the daffodil bulbs previously planted in the village were looking very attractive and had started to naturalise and spread, which added to the visual appearance of the village.  The Clerk confirmed that she would write to Mr Masters, to thank him for his efforts in planting daffodil bulbs which were appreciated by both visitors to the village as well as the residents of Guarlford.  
13.6  Community speed watch
The Clerk had received information about this scheme but Councillors have been unable to identify any residents who were able to commit to the training and instigation of this initiative. 
14.  Planning
14.1  Update on retrospective planning application for Alpacca Meadows.  The Clerk confirmed that this had been withdrawn.  Cllr T Wells informed the meeting that the planning department at MHDC have consulted with Highways who considered this application to be unsafe.  Mr Stapleton will now have the opportunity to reconsider and submit an alternative planning application
14.2  Update on planning application for Faith Cottage, Rhydd Road.   The Clerk confirmed that this application had been approved on 23rd February.  
14.3  Update on planning application for Honeypots Farm.  The Clerk confirmed that this application was still pending. 
14.4  Update on planning decision for A J Gammond   - this had been dealt with under 2, Public Question and Answers.
14.5  Other planning issues.  The Clerk stated that she had received notification of a planning application by Cllr Hughes. This had been sent to Cllrs Huskinson, Simpson and Hadley-Roberts for consideration, excluding Cllr Hughes who is also a member of  the GPC planning committee.
15.  Administration and Liaison with other bodies
15.1  Following the lifting of restrictions to meetings which had been put in place during the Covid pandemic,  Parish Council meetings have now returned to the previous usual format.  The delegation to the Clerk previously agreed to is no longer needed so this power is now rescinded. 
15.2  The Clerk confirmed she has attended regular meetings with CALC and received updated information on relevant topical issues including preparation for the end of year accounts and audit procedure.
15.3  The Queen’s Platinum Jubilee.  Councillors unanimously agreed to hold a village event to celebrate the Platinum Jubilee and have set a budget of £200.  The Clerk confirmed that a group of residents would like to organise this event on behalf of the Parish Council and will submit a plan for approval by the next meeting.
15.4  Retention of Documents.   The Clerk will ask Cllr Huskinson to set a date for review of documents suitable for submitting to the County Archives.
15.5  A briefing report had been received from Vicky Whitehouse, Chair of Old Hills Caterpillars, a group set up in support of the churches in the Powick Benefice.  This report set out details of a Guarlford Summer Weekend Event on 8th – 10th July.  During this time the Church will be open with exhibitions and activities and also with a churchyard trail.  At the same time, the village hall will also be open for refreshments and further exhibitions in support of this church event.  On Saturday evening 9th July, a summer concert will be held in the church followed by wine and cheese.  On Sunday 10th July there will be a Benefice service in St Mary’s church followed by a light lunch in the village hall.   Cllr Simpson asked the Clerk to pass on a message of thanks and support to Vicky Whitehouse, this was seconded by Cllr Medcalf.  
16.  Finance
16.1  Update on Account Balances as of statement dated18th February 2022
Deposit account      £  677.73
Charity account       £  108.64
Current account       £4520.89
		Total       £5307.26



The following cheques are still to be drawn from this amount. 

	24/01/22
	554
	CPRE annual subscription
	36.00

	24/02/22
	558
	Lengthsman  (Jan and Feb)
	236.00

	14/3/22
	559
	G Hollick reimbursement ink 
	89.91

	14/03/22
	560
	G Hollick reimbursement stamps
	7.92

	14/03/22
	561
	Clerk’s salary march
	239.04

	14/03.22
	562
	HMRC tax on clerk’s salary March
	22.00

	
	
	TOTAL
	630.87




Money which has been claimed but still to be credited to account. 

	WCC Lengthsman scheme reimbursement for December 21
	   118.00

	WCC Lengthsman scheme reimbursement for January 22
	   118.00

	WCC Lengthsman scheme reimbursement for February 22
	   118.00

	                                                                                  TOTAL
	   354.00



16.2 Approval of cheques
The meeting approved the payment of the following cheques which have been raised since the last meeting of GPC
	Date of cheque
	Chq no
	Payee
	Amount

	3/01/22
	550
	Guarlford Village Hall 
	75.00

	3/01/22
	551
	J Moore Lengthsman December hours
	118.00

	7/01/22
	552
	Clerk’s salary January 
	239.04

	7/01/22
	553
	HMRC tax on clerk’s salary January
	22.00

	24/01/22
	554
	CPRE annual subscription
	36.00

	24/01/22
	555
	Atkinson payroll Oct, Nov, Dec 21
	54.00

	4/02/22
	556
	Clerk’s salary February
	239.04

	4/02/22
	557
	HMRC tax on clerk’s salary February
	22.00

	24/02/22
	558
	J Moore Lengthsman Jan & Feb hours
	236.00

	14/03/22
	559
	G Hollick reimbursement ink cartridges
	89.91

	14/03/21
	560
	G Hollick reimbursement stamps
	7.92

	14/03/22
	561
	Clerk’s salary March
	239.04

	14/03/22
	562
	HMRC tax on clerk’s salary March
	22.00



16.3 Appointment of internal auditor
The clerk informed the meeting that she would prepare the end of year accounts for the next meeting and asked Councillors if they wished her to ask Mr Peter Hughes of Madresfield to carry out the duties of the internal auditor.  This was agreed unanimously.  


17  Items for next meeting
Matters arising from subsequent actions from this meeting

18.  Date of next meetings
18.1 Monday 9th May 2022  Parish Council Annual Meeting and Annual Parish Meeting
18.2 Monday 12th September 2022
18.3  Monday 12th December 2022




Signed      ………………………………………….   Date ……………………………….
Cllr Michael Huskinson
Chairman
GPC Minutes 14th March 2022
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